NORTH HINKSEY PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE PLANNING COMMITTEE, HELD ON THURSDAY 26th SEPTEMBER 2013, AT 7.45pm, IN THE SEACOURT HALL, BOTLEY.

Present:    
   Councillors: The Chairman, Councillor A. Prichard and Councillors Mrs. P. Allen, 
                             R. Clark, Mrs. A. Dykes and Mrs. J. Hammett.
                                               
 Others Present:   County Councillor Mrs. J. Godden, 10 members of the public and A. J. Stone (Parish Clerk).
                             District Councillor E. Batts joined the meeting at 8.45pm.

1.
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Councillors N. Clark, Mrs. Z. Clark, D. Kay and A. Hardiman.  
2.        DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

           Councillors R. Clark and Mrs. A. Dykes declared personal interests as living near to 13 Cumnor Hill

    (Planning application  P13/V1860/FUL  Demolition of an existing dwelling and annexe; erection of 
    two and three storey buildings containing 1 x 3 bed, 10 x 2 bed and 1 x 3 bed apartments, new access 
    from Hurst Rise Road, 21 car parking spaces, 28 cycle spaces, Refuse storage and access:
    13 Cumnor Hill, North Hinksey.    

3.       MINUTES

The minutes of the Planning Committee held on the 9th September 2013, were AGREED as an accurate 
           record.
4.
    PLANNING ISSUES

a).   Applications for Consideration

North Hinksey Parish
            New Plans
            P13/V0497/RM   Erection of 136 residential dwellings, infrastructure, open space and associated
                                          ancillary structures and buildings:  Land off Lime Road, North Hinksey.
                                          The Chairman, Councillor A. Pritchard briefly explained the history of this
                                          application and the meetings that had been held to discuss residents’ issues.  He 
                                          made reference to the 4 minor changes that the developer had agreed and the 
                                          VWHDC Residential Design Guide (page 44) in relation to standard house 
                                          designs that should avoid creating streets that are indistinguishable from others.
                                          Parishioners were still concerned by the proposed 3 storey blocks, which were 
                                          now concentrated in the middle of the development, although the Planning 
                                          Inspectors Report in 2006, recommended that no blocks should be more than 2 
                                          storeys high.  There were existing local traffic problems in relation to a nearby 
                                          development of a small number of houses, which would only increase, if not 
                                          adequately controlled in the Developer’s Traffic Management Statement, at this
                                          much larger development.  Concern was expressed that the local sewage 
                                          disposal problems had not been adequately addressed to accommodate this large 
                                          development and there was no recorded details of additional fencing that was
                                          required at the boundary with the gated community land on Yarnells Hill.
                                          The Parish Council were disappointed that in these days of high energy costs
                                          there is no mention of the provision of sustainable energy sources such as solar
                                          water heating, photovoltaic panels etc.  Councillors considered this was a missed 
                                          opportunity for this development.  Councillors were also disappointed that the 
                                          developer felt unable to provide access through the estate for the Brookes 
                                          University ‘U1’ bus.
                                          The Parish Council and local residents were aware that there was a covenant on

                                          part of the land in the development, but even though the Parish Clerk had on

                                          a number of occasions requested details from the VWHDC, no details had been 
                                          received.
                                          Although councillors appreciated the minor changes to the design and layout 

                                          agreed by the developer following comments, they still had essentially the same 
                                          objections as before.  Councillors UNANIMOUSLY AGREED to continue their 
                                          objections to this planning application on the following grounds: -  
                                                a). With the current application a large number of  local residents living in 
                                                      Lime Road, Yarnells Hill and Laburnum Road have still not been consulted
                                                      in relation to traffic issues arising from the development.
                                                b.   The latest transport statement was not provided with the application.  
                                                      The Parish Council has now been informed that a later statement 
                                                      undertaken in 2010 is now considered to be the current statement.  This 
                                                      is both out of date and takes no allowance of the traffic implications of 
                                                      recent local developments and the current development of houses on the 
                                                      ‘Arrundale’ site which is very close to the proposed entrance to the site.
                                                c).  A further concern is the drainage and sewage implications of the site 
                                                bearing in mind the recognised capacity problems that are still existing and 
                                                have been in evidence in North Hinksey Lane etc. where sewers have still 
                                                overflowed even though Thames Water have recently upgraded the
                                                sewage system.
                                          d). There still remained a number of 3 storey blocks which were now 
                                                concentrated in the middle of the development, although the Planning 
                                                Inspectors Report in 2006, recommended that no blocks should be more than
                                                2 storeys high.
            P13/V1953/HH    Proposed dormer window (proposed two storey side and rear with single storey 
                                          side extensions with associated internal and external works already approved 
                                          under planning permission P11/V178):  34 Hurst Rise Road, North Hinksey. 
                                          Councillor Mrs. J. Hammett believed that the dormer window would be out of 

                                          character in a street where no dormer windows were installed and if approved 

                                          would create precedence for future applications.
                                          Councillors voted by 4 votes to 0 votes (Councillor A. Pritchard abstained from 
                                          voting) to OPPOSE the application on the grounds that the dormer window 
                                          would be out of character in the street.
            P13/V1994/FUL  Variation of condition 2 of planning permission P13/V0294/FUL for units 3 and
                                          4:  Habitat Design Ltd., Seacourt Tower, West Way.
                                          No objections.
            P13/V0817/RM   Erection of 150 dwellings and related works pursuant to outline permission ref. 
                                          P07/V0741/O:  Land adjoining North East and North West of Tilbury Lane, 
                                          Tilbury Lane, Botley (in the parishes of North Hinksey and Cumnor).
                                          As the Parish Council only recently received the full details of this application, 
                                          the VWHDC has agreed an extension of time to 14th October 2013.  The 
                                          application will be considered at the next planning meeting on 10th October
                                          2013.
            P13/V1860/FUL  Demolition of an existing dwelling and annexe; erection of two and three storey 
                                          buildings containing 1 x 3 bed, 10 x 2 bed and 1 v 3 bed apartments, New access 
                                          from Hurst Rise Road, 21 car parking spaces, 28 cycle spaces, Refuse storage and 
                                          access:  13 Cumnor Hill, North Hinksey.    
                                          The Chairman, Councillor A. Pritchard briefly informed the meeting of the history
                                          in relation to the 2003 planning application for this property and the views of the 
                                          Planning Inspector in refusing an appeal against the Vale’s refusal to grant 
                                          planning permission.  The application differed from the 2003 application in a number

                                          of ways as no bungalow fronting Hurst Rise Road was now proposed and land 
                                          levels within property had been altered.
                                          There was considerable local resident opposition to the current application, 

                                          including the size of proposed building, a shortfall in on-site parking (21 spaces)
                                          against the Vale’s published parking standards (12 units x 2 = 24 spaces).  This 
                                          shortfall in on-site parking spaces would invariably mean that residents would
                                          have to park their vehicles in Hurst Rise Road, near the junction with Cumnor Hill,

                                          a road junction with existing parking problems, or on the busy Cumnor Hill.  
                                          There was a concern that the developer had significantly understated the 
                                          anticipated vehicular movements from the development and that the developments 

                                          size does not fit comfortably within the Vale’s Residential Design Statement.  In 
                                          fact the application made no reference to that important statement. 

                                          County Councillor Mrs. J. Godden supported the view that the proposed 
                                          accommodation was an over-development of the site and the proposed building 
                                          came close to the bungalows on either side of the property.  Councillors questioned 
                                          whether the density of the site fell within the Vale’s recommended density levels. 
                                          There were major concerns about possible drainage issues and it was noted that 
                                          P. Dela, Drainage Officer at the VWHDC, had already put in a holding objection 
                                          as a result of a lack of drainage plans in an area known for water issues from 
                                          underground streams etc.                                                
                                          Councillor A. Pritchard reminded the meeting that both Cumnor and North Hinksey 
                                          Parish Council’s had recently asked that the appropriate body (County Council)
                                          undertook a hydrological study of the area before any further significant 
                                          developments were agreed.
                                          Councillors UNANIMOUSLY OPPOSED the application on the following
                                          ground: -
    a).  An apparent failure to take into account or make reference to the guidelines 
          contained in the Vale’s Residential Design Statement. 
                                          b).  The density of the proposed development  which is considered to be an 

                                                 over-development of the site and would result in a development that was out
                                                 of character with properties in the near locality of Hurst Rise Road and 
                                                 Cumnor Hill.  
                                          c).  The height of the proposed development and the closeness of the buildings to
                                                the neighbouring bungalows, resulting in privacy issues especially from the 
                                                windows and balconies at 1st and 2nd floor level of Unit 1.
                                          d).  A lack of drainage plans in an area known for water issues from 
                                                underground streams. 
                                          e).  Highways safety and access issues in relation to the proposed access into 
                                                Hurst Rise Road, which will be near to a busy and dangerous road junction
                                                with Cumnor Hill, that already experiences considerable problems with
                                                parked cars.     
b).   Decision Notices

        Councillors NOTED the following decision notices.

        North Hinksey Parish

            P13/V0924/HH    Proposed two storey side extension and single storey side/rear extensions.(Re-
                                          submission of refused application P12/V2559/HH):  5 The Garth, North 
                                          Hinksey.

                                          Granted.
            P13/V1194/FUL  Demolition of two existing dwellings and associated buildings, removal of 
                                          concrete oversite.  Creation of 10 dwellings with associated bin and bike 
                                          stores.  Alterations to existing dropped kerb:  54 and 56 Hurst Rise Road, 
                                          North Hinksey.
                                          REFUSED  (See attached details)
            P13/V1562/HH    Proposed two storey side extension and single storey rear extension:
                                          102 Arthray Road, North Hinksey.
                                          Granted
            P13/V1589/HH    Removal of existing garage.  Erection of a two storey rear extension, single 
                                          storey lean–to extension to side, new front bay window and porch: 
                                          27 Hutchcomb Road, North Hinksey.

                                          Granted with 5 specified conditions.             
        c).   Notices of Appeal

       
        North Hinksey Parish

                  Councillors NOTED that there were no notices of appeal as at 26th September 2013.     
          d).   Appeal Decisions

                  North Hinksey Parish

                  Councillors NOTED that there were no appeal decisions as at 26th September 2013.
5.      OTHER PLANNING ISSUES     
           The following planning applications were considered by the VWHDC Planning 
           Committee on Wednesday 18th September 2013 and District Councillor E. Batts confirmed that:.

          a).  P13/V0919/HH      Two storey side and rear extension to dwelling house (re-submission): 
                                            32 Arthray Road, North Hinksey.
                                                This application has been withdrawn.    
      b).  P13/V1481/FUL   Retrospective application for the demolition of floor slab and foundations.
                                           Cover demolition layer with recycled tarmac planings to allow access for

                                                maintenance and overflow carpark.  Repair damaged drain:  
                                           Church of Our Lady of the Rosary, 1 Yarnells Hill, North Hinksey.
                                           This application was approved.
      c).  P13/V1562/HH     Proposed two storey side extension and single storey rear extension:

                                                102 Arthray Road, North Hinksey.
                                           This application was approved.
6.       ANY OTHER INFORMATION   
  Once details of Doric’s 2nd presentation were know, the Parish Council would ask Doric if they would
  agree to meet with the Parish Council and present its findings.
         7.        DATE OF NEXT MEETING
                    10th October 2013
 

                     The meeting closed at 9.10pm

